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Housing Authority of Salt Lake County
Welcome - The Olene Walker Housing Loan Fund (OWHLF) Quarterly Board Meeting was held at Bud Bailey Apartments - 3970 South Main Street –- Salt Lake City, Utah.  The meeting was called to order at 9:00 am, by Marty Henrie, Chair.
OTHER BUSINESS
Item 1 - Approval of Minutes

Quarterly Board Meeting held on April 26, 2018 –
Motion by Cass Butler and second by Nicole to approve the minutes with correction in Item 2, title, it’s written Exiting Project Changes, should be Existing Project Changes  Paragraph 1: Also, the title is written Columbia Foundation, should be Columbus Foundation; in the 1st paragraph, line 7, it’s written $3000K, should be $300K, in line 8 it’s written $10M, should be $1M.  All corrections have been made.  The motion carried unanimously.

Electronic Board Meeting held on June 5, 2018 –

Motion by Mike Glenn and second by Mark Lundgren to approve the minutes as written.  The motion carried unanimously.

Item 2 – Financial Report

Matthew Parker presented the final FY19 Financial report to the Board Members.

Motion by Mike Glenn, second by Dan Adams to accept the Financial Report as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.

Item 3 – Schedule Olene Walker Housing Loan Fund Board  Training – Shelli will put a few dates together and send out to the Board Members for review.  
Item 4 – Reschedule the October 25th Board Meeting – The Board Members discussed a new date, which will be October 24, 2018.
NEW BUSINESS
Item 1 – AAA Fair Credit Foundation – FY2019 Allotment
In the 2018 General Legislative Session, AAA Fair Credit Foundation’s Utah Individual Development Account Network (UIDAN) received an appropriation of $89,500 will be passed through from the Olene Walker Housing Loan Fund.  The funds will be used as Follows:

1.
$80,550 to match the savings of low income Utahans who complete the requirements of the program and purchase an approved asset.

2.
$8,950 to support the administration of the program and financial education.

Staff’s recommendation is that the Olene Walker Housing Loan Fund receive the appropriation and pass through the funds to the AAA Fair Credit Foundation to implement the program.

Motion by Dan Adams and second by Mark Lundgren to accept staff’s recommendation.  The motion carried unanimously.
Item 2:
New Projects

1. Ribbon Apartments (Salt Lake City) – HASLC/HAME

This project is new construction of 100 studio units – all affordable – in a single five-story building similar to the Sunrise Metro Apartments constructed in 2006-2007 (also by HASLC/HAME) just to the south and east of this site.  Project is intended to serve homeless/transient individuals needing permanent supportive services that will be provided site by HASLC/HAME in a collaborative partnership with the Sunrise metro project, and will help provide replacement units for The Road Home’s downtown shelter currently scheduled to close in 2019.  Project does not have rental subsidy presently, but will require grant funding to provide housing and services for residents, which will also be provided by the Road Home.  Zoning is currently CG-General Commercial Zoning District, for which multifamily residential is a permitted use.  Project was awarded $1,000,000 in Federal 9% LIHTC on December 15, 2017, but decreases in LIHTC pricing has caused the developer to request deferred funding from the OWHLF.
Staff’s recommendation is to fund $823,274 for 30 years at 1% from OW funds in place of the proposed RMCRC funding, and fund $1,000,000 for 30 years at 0% from NHTF funds, both as fully-amortizing loans in the first and second lien positions respectively.  Funding contingent on all other sources listed in application, and construction to Energy Star 3.0/minimum HERS standards as listed.

Motion by Dan Adams, second for John Lindsay to accept staff’s recommendation.  The motion carried unanimously.
2. Liberty Uptown Apartments – Cowboy Properties
John Lindsay and Marty Henrie were recused.
Project is new construction of 109 units – 70 1BR, 32 2BR, 7 3BR – of which 46 are affordable in two L-shaped five-story buildings with an integral parking structure on vacant land owned by the SLC RDA.  Located right in downtown SLC, the property will be part of the 2.78-acre Violin School Commons redevelopment project, which includes the Northwest Pipeline Building to be converted to 74 units of market-rate housing, a 65-unit Permanent Supportive Housing project named The Magnolia, and a large open plaza area and a parking structure.  Some commercial space will also be included, facing 200 South.  Zoning is presently RMU Residential Mixed Use, for which multifamily residential is a permitted use, although final city approval for the proposed plans and elevations will still require approval from the Planning Commission.  Project was awarded $16.5M in tax-exempt bonds on April 12, 2017 by the PAB Board, and is requesting funds from OWHLF to cover increased costs and a shortfall in LIHTC pricing.

Staff’s recommendation is to fund $740,000 in OW funds for 30 years at 1% instead of 2% as a fully-amortizing loan instead of a surplus cash flow loan; fund $595,000 in NHTF funds for 30 years at 0% as a surplus cash flow loan with a minimum annual payment of $1,000/year.  OW loan will be in third lien position, while NHTF and SLC HTF loans will share fourth lien position.  Funding contingent on all other sources listed in application, and construction to Energy Star 3.0/minimum HERS standards as listed.

Motion by Mike Glenn, second by Kip Paul to accept staff’s recommendation.  The motion carried unanimously.
3. The Landing at Five Points – Neighborhood Housing Solutions
John Lindsay and Dan Adams were recused.
Project is new construction of 66 total units in 3 two-story multi-unit buildings – 21 1BR, 24 2BR, 15 3BR, 6 4BR – with 52 affordable units on vacant land near the downtown area of Ogden just north of where Harrisville Road, Washington Blvd, and 2nd Street meet at a five-way intersection.  Zoning is presently CP-3 Regional Commercial, for which multifamily residential is a permitted use.  Project will be located in an area next to shopping, a core bus route, and the Ogden-Weber ATC.  A total of nine units will be Type A fully-accessible.  Project awarded $733,430 in 9% Federal LIHTC, $21,662 in Utah LIHTC by UHC on December 15, 2017; additional Utah LIHTC of $125,639 on July 26, 2018.  Project proposed to receive $1.5 million from the UCNS TOD fund in Federal HOME dollars granted by the OWHLF Board on April 30, 2015, with $500,000 to remain in as permanent financing in the form of a surplus cash flow loan.  Developer requesting a reduction in OW loan from 1.5% to 1%; project eligible for 1.5% per AMI served.

Staff’s recommendation is to Fund 838,240 for 40 years at 1% from OW funds as a fully-amortizing loan.  Fund $373,752 for 40 years at 0% from HTF funds as a deferred loan.  OW loans to be in second and fourth lien position.  Funding contingent on all other funding sources listed in the application, and construction to applicable Energy Star 3.0/minimum HERS standards as listed.

Motion by Nicole Cottle and second by Mike Glenn to accept staff’s recommendation.   The motion carried unanimously.
4. Moda Union Apartments – JF Capital
Dan Adams and John Lindsay were recused.

Project is new construction of 206 units – 54 1BR, 152 2BR – all affordable in a large 5-story building with integral parking on the ground floor on two parcels – one vacant land, and one currently occupied by a mostly-vacant office park originally constructed in the 1970s.  Project to be located just southeast of the I-15/7200 South interchange, and is immediately west of the Midvale/Fort Union UTA TRAX station, near shopping and retail.  Zoning is presently TODO Transit Oriented Development Overlay, for which multifamily residential is a conditional use that was approved by the Midvale city Council on March 14, 2018.  Project was award $21.9M in tax-exempt bonds on April 12, 2018 by the PAB Board, also receiving an allocation of $1,551,582 in 4% Federal LIHTC.  Developer is anticipating a possible decrease in LIHTC pricing in line with current market conditions; each 1 cent reduction will add $155K to the gap.  Requesting funds from OWHLF as a surplus cash flow loan to fill any remaining gap.
Staff’s recommendation is to fund $1,000,000 at 3% for 30 years as a surplus cash flow loan as requested with minimum annual payment of $1,000/year in second lien position, with funding contingent on final LIHTC pricing and filling any remaining funding gap.  Project must have a minimum of 11 Type A fully-accessible units as required by Federal ADA regulations.  Funding contingent on all other sources listed in application, and construction to Energy Star 3.0/minimum HERS standards as listed.

Motion by Kip Paul and second by Nicole Cottle to accept Staff’s recommendation.  The motion carried unanimously.
5. Lakeview Heights Apartments – The Hampstead Group, Inc.
Project is the acquisition/rehabilitation of an existing project-based HUD Section 8 project originally constructed in 1973 and lightly rehabilitated in 2004 containing 83 3BR and 1 2BR two story townhome units in 19 buildings plus a leasing office building.  Project located near the Freeport center manufacturing center, shopping, and is reasonably close to UTA’s Clearfield FrontRunner station also with bus service.  A Rental Assistance Demonstration (RAD) conversion to preserve affordability was completed in December 2017 with a new 20-year PBRA contract signed.  Zoning is presently R-3 Planned Unit Development, for which multifamily residential is a permitted use.  Project was awarded $10M in tax-exempt bonds at the October 11, 2017 Private Activity Bonds meeting, also receiving an allocation of $447,075 in 4% Federal LIHTC.  Developer is requesting $500,000 from OW as a cash flow loan to fill gap from decreased in LIHTC pricing from $1.15/$1 to $1.09/$1 and increases in construction costs.

Staff’s recommendation is to fund $500,000 for 30 years at 1.5% instead of 3% as a surplus cash flow loan with minimum annual payment $1,000/year in second lien position.  Funding contingent on all other sources listed in application, and rehabilitation to Energy Star 3.0/minimum HERS standards as listed.
Motion by Dan Adams, Second by Mark Lundgren to accept staff’s recommendation.  The motion carried unanimously.
3.
Existing Projects

1. Castle Country Apartments – Cordes Development
Project is the acquisition/Rehabilitation of 24 units of existing RD 515 family housing originally built in 1983 with 4 1BR, 16 2BR, and 4 3BR units.  Units will be reconfigured to 4 1BR, 10 2BR, 7 3BR, and 3 4BR, with 23 LI units and one manager’s 3BR unit.  All 23 rental units presently receive RD rental assistance.  Developer applied for $535,702 in 2017 LIHTC, and was allocated $535,635 on December 15, 2017, but is anticipating an additional LIHTC allocation in UHC’s 2018 special round.  Buildings will be remodeled with energy-efficient HVAC equipment, new windows, thermal/air barrier improvements, LE lighting, and improved ventilation.  The OWHLF Board approved $522,000 in HOME funds and $167,000 in NHTF funds at the April 26, 2018 quarterly board meeting, with conditions:  1) if project receives additional LIHTC, the OWHLF loan will be reduced commensurately; 2) completion of a 3rd party value-engineering assessment, and 3) developer fee to be used to fund any additional coverages.
Staff’s recommendation is to reduce the amount of HMP1710 from $522,000 to $405,000 as requested, which will be in second lien position.  Replace loan HTF171 of $167,000 with deferred developer fee to increase project’s DCR and cash flow.  All other loan terms to remain the same as originally approved.
Motion by Kip Paul, second by John Lindsay not to accept staff’s recommendation but to reduce the amount of HMP1710 from $522,000 to $405,000 as requested, which will be in second lien positon.  Reduce the amount of HTF1711 from $167,000 to $100,000, which will be in third lien positon.  All other loan terms to remain the same as originally approved.  The motion carried unanimously.

2. Garden Lofts Apartments – Wasatch Residential
Kip Paul was recused.
This project is new construction of 272 units of affordable multifamily housing approved by the OWHLF Board for a $1 million 35-year 3% surplus cash flow loan at the October 28, 2017 quarterly board meeting.  Wasatch Residential is requesting adjustments to the terms of the surplus cash flow loan primarily to cap the maximum OWHLF payment on this loan to the equivalent fully amortizing payment amount of $47,438 per year.  The project’s available cash flow each year is proposed to be split on a 50/50 basis with Salt Lake City, who has also issued a $1 million surplus cash flow loan for this property.  Another issue is that OWHLF staff was told by a developer representative that there was an IRS Section 42 limitation on cash flow of no more than 75%, but staff has been unable to find that requirement, so the developer was requested to provide an IRS citation specifying that requirement for LIHTC properties receiving cash flow loans.

Staff’s recommendation is to approve the requested changes in the terms of the surplus cash flow loan for a maximum payment of $47,438 and a minimum payment of $1,000 per year upon providing IRS 42 citation limiting maximum available cash flow to 75%.  Available surplus cash flow for repayment will be split on a 50/50 basic with the Salt Lake City loan.

Motion by Mark Lundgren second by Cass Butler to accept staff’s recommendation. The motion carried unanimously.

3. Gentle Iron Hawk Domestic Violence Shelter
The Gentle Iron Hawk Shelter was initially organized as the Blue Mountain Shelter in 2000, and this project was new construction of a domestic violence shelter building that was approved for a $100,000 grant from the Utah State Legislature in 2003. The OWHLF Board approved a 30-year 0% deferred $450,000 loan from OWHLF on September 17, 2003, and the 8-bedroom shelter facility was constructed and placed into service during 2004 using the OWHLF funds with numerous grants from the Eccles Foundation, the LDS Church, USDA-Rural Development, and the United States Department of Justice. 
Gentle Iron Hawk Shelter has provided housing, food, and counseling services to individuals and families who are victims of domestic violence since opening. The majority of operating funds for the shelter have been grants from governmental agencies such as the U.S. Department of Justice and the Utah Division of Child and Family Services. However, 2013 appears to be the last year of formal operations for the shelter, since that was the last year the nonprofit Form 990 was filed with the Internal Revenue Service. 
OWHLF staff met with Ketah Simpson, the acting director, on April 12 to discuss operations and future plans for the shelter. Full operations for the shelter ceased during 2014 when no more government grant funding was available, and the building was not used except for occasional transitional housing. Ms. Simpson, along with the Gentle Iron Hawk board members, is proposing that operations of the facility be transferred to the Navajo Nation so that stable funding can be restored on an annual basis. The majority of households served by the shelter over the years have been from the nearby Navajo Nation reservation. 
The original Trust Deed Note states the following: “If the encumbered property has been continuously used as a Domestic Violence Shelter, the loan will become a grant, and no funds will have to be repaid. If the Shelter does not receive funding from any and all sources, Federal and/or State, in an adequate amount to operate the Shelter as a Domestic Violence Shelter, the loan is immediately due and payable upon demand of the Olene Walker Housing Loan Fund.” 
Staff’s recommendation is to approve transfer of shelter facility and operations, including funding, to the Navajo nation contingent on maintaining all terms and conditions in the original Trust Deed Note as noted above.

Motion by Cass Butler, second by Kip Paul not to accept staff’s recommendation but to Grant provisional approval of staff recommendation to transfer the Gentle Iron Hawk Shelter facility and operations, including funding, to the Navajo Nation.  Transfer contingent on maintaining all the terms and conditions of the original Deed of Trust, subject to revisions of that Deed of Trust.  Restrictions will be reviewed and prepared by a cooperative effort between the Utah Attorney General’s Office, athe Navajo Nation counsel, and the Department of Justice.  Final proposal to be brought back to the OWHLF Board for final approval.  The motion carried unanimously.
4. MAPS Senior Apartments – Housing Authority of Southeast Utah

Project is new construction of 36 units – 30 1BR, 6 2BR – of which 30 will be affordable in a single three-story building on vacant land to be donated to the project by the Canyonland Health Care Special Services District.  All units are intended for residents 55 years of age or older, with seven Type A fully-accessible units.  Zoning is presently R-4 Manufactured Home Residential Home, for which multifamily residential is a permitted use.  Project was awarded $497,168 in Federal 9% LIHTC on December 15, 2017, and an OWHLF HOME-funded loan of $463,650 (HME1693) at the January 17, 2018 OWHLF quarterly board meeting.  The proposed LIHTC pricing originally listed at $1.12/$1 has dropped to $0.92/$1 reflecting the effects of the tax reform package passed earlier this year.  This has opened up a large gap of nearly $1 million in the project’s financing, prompting a request from UHC for additional LIHTC, as well as to request additional funding from OWHLF
Staff’s recommendation is to fund an additional $251,814 from NHTF funds as a 30-year 0% instead of 1.5% fully-amortizing loan in shared second lien position with the OW loan, with funding contingent on final LIHTC pricing and filling any remaining funding gap.  OW loan terms as previously approved, with funding contingent on all other sources as listed in application, and construction to Energy Star 3.0/minimum HERS standards as listed.

Motion by Dan Adams, second by Nicole Cottle to accept staff’s recommendation.  The motion carried unanimously.

5. Westlake Apartments – Housing Authority of Salt Lake City
This project is the rehabilitation of 10 units of public housing authority (PHA)-owned housing in five duplex buildings approved by the OWHLF Board for a $348,485 30-year 0% surplus cash flow loan at the January 17, 2018 quarterly board meeting.  
HACSL own this project through their development subsidiary arm Housing Opportunities, Inc. (HOI) that also provides supportive services to subsidized housing tenants.  HOI also serves as the legal entity owning this property, along with numerous others located throughout Salt Lake County.  Because HOI is not a single purposes entity (such as an LIHTC LLC), HACSL is concerned that the definition of surplus cash for the purposes of this loan should be limited to cash proceeds from this project’s operations.  HACSL is requesting that OWHLF loan document language defining available surplus cash be changed to read “Any cash held by Borrower in connection with the multifamily townhouse community located on the Property (the “Project”) instead of the standard OWHLF language stating “Any cash [from all sources remaining at the end of the applicable fiscal period]” so that surplus cash flow from this project only will be counted and not all of HOI’s available cash, which may come from numerous other projects.

Staff’s recommendation is to approve the requested changes in the terms of the surplus cash flow loan for available surplus cash to be limited to cash proceeds from the Westlake project only and not from Housing Opportunities, Inc. as an entity.

Motion by Nicole Cottle and second by Mark Lundgren to accept staff’s recommendation.  The motion carried unanimously.
The next Olene Walker Housing Loan Fund Quarterly Board Meeting will be held October 24, 2018
ADJOURN:
Meeting adjourned at 12:30 pm –

Submitted by:








Lora Rees

Olene Walker Housing Loan Fund
Housing and Community Development Division
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